

Article

china

INFORMATION

Z
China Information
2021, Vol. 35(3) 274–300
© The Author(s) 2021
Article reuse guidelines:
sagepub.com/journals-permissions
DOI: 10.1177/0920203X211032370

journals.sagepub.com/home/cin

(\$)SAGE

The politics of care during COVID-19: The visibility of anti-virus measures in Wuhan

Willy Sier

Utrecht University

Abstract

This article employs the concept of care as a lens through which to examine the anti-COVID-19 measures taken in post-lockdown Wuhan. Based on photographs that depict the Chinese response to COVID-19 at the epicentre of the virus outbreak, the article analyses the visibility of anti-virus measures as a form of government communication inscribed textually and symbolically onto the urban landscape. The state demonstrates its care and capability by implementing highly visible high-tech measures to contain the virus. Bringing care into the literature on crisis management in China sheds light on the Chinese state's reaction to COVID-19 in eliciting nationalist sentiments and positive feelings of cooperation while stigmatizing critical voices as uncooperative and unpatriotic. It shows that care is central not only to the functioning of liberal democracies: the Chinese state also relies on narratives about care to showcase the superiority of its political system and to distinguish between desirable and unwanted forms of citizens' political engagement after the COVID-19 outbreak.

Keywords

COVID-19, care, crisis management, politics of disaster, visual studies, collaborative research

This article explores the visual dimensions of COVID-19 during and after lockdown in the epicentre of the outbreak: Wuhan, the capital of China's Hubei Province. Soon after the virus's presence became known, the locations where it had been detected changed radically in appearance. Video footage and photos that were disseminated through media reports and circulated on social media showed empty streets, blocked roads, hospitals under construction, warning signs, and people wearing masks. Through these images, the

Corresponding author:

Willy Sier, Department of Anthropology, Utrecht University, Padualaan 14, 3584 CH Utrecht, The Netherlands.

Email: w.m.sier@uu.nl

virus – which cannot be seen with the naked eye – became visible. In post-lockdown Wuhan, where the virus is not only invisible but also absent, government communications and the widespread usage of technologies aimed at detecting and curbing the spread of the virus still remind people of the existence of COVID-19.

This article analyses the visible dimensions of COVID-19 in relation to debates about the politics of crisis management and care. Feminist researchers have long argued against the relegation of care to the private domain by liberal political theorists¹ and even contended that care should be a central organizing principle of democratic political systems.² This article shows that care is also central to the political success of authoritarian states, particularly in the politically sensitive time after a national crisis. Scholars of crisis management have shown that crises are important events during which people can judge the quality of their government's care for its citizens.³ In democratic societies, these assessments translate into election results, and in authoritarian ones they translate into strengthened or weakened support for a ruling party. The global scale of the COVID-19 pandemic made this crisis especially suited for demonstrating the superior efficiency of care provided by the Chinese government. This has bolstered Chinese citizens' support of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP)⁴ and strengthened the line of argumentation presented in the Chinese media about the supremacy of the Chinese political system in comparison with democratic countries, notably the United States, which faltered in its efforts to contain the virus.5

This article focuses on the performative aspects of China's response to COVID-19 and brings the concept of care into debates about crisis management. It finds that in times of crisis, showing care is central to a government's communication strategies. It also analyses how states elicit particular forms of care from citizens as part of an effort to unite them in the face of the shared challenge of overcoming the crisis at hand. It indicates that these strategies are part of a political project that is focused on not only a state's capacity to care for its citizens but also on the normative framework it provides for shaping desirable ways of citizens' engagement with a crisis. Showing and eliciting care after a crisis can therefore be understood as a strategy that pre-empts and even stigmatizes critical conversations about a state's performance after a crisis as uncaring and unpatriotic. This article views state communication as being broader than a set of messages presented through speeches and media reports, since it also conceptualizes the visibility of anti-COVID measures as a form of government communication inscribed textually and symbolically onto the urban landscape.

The arguments presented here developed from discussions between interlocutor-turned-researcher Li,⁶ whose photographs appear in this article, and me, the author. During these conversations, we searched for themes and patterns in the collection of photos Li took in Wuhan and held lengthy conversations about how to interpret those images. Because COVID-19 prevented me from going to China in person, I collaborated with Li, who lives in Wuhan, to collect the data for this article. This collaboration was crucial for conducting this type of long-distance ethnographic research and led to the analysis presented in this article.

The article is organized as follows. First, I clarify the connection between the concept of care and the literature on crisis management and explain how the concept of care translates in the Chinese context. Then I discuss existing studies of crisis management in

China and the Chinese response to COVID-19. Next, I reflect on the methodological approach, before I analyse 12 images and discuss my findings.

Care in times of crisis

In 1990 Berenice Fisher and Joan Tronto offered a broad definition of care: 'On the most general level, we suggest that caring be viewed as a species activity that includes everything that we do to maintain, continue, and repair our "world", so that we can live in it as well as possible.' Yet who determines what living 'as well as possible' in this world entails? Annemarie Mol and Anita Hardon explain that to understand care in a specific context we must consider local processes of valuing and learn what counts as good in particular places and times.⁷ Caring practices are thus defined as the actions that bring us closer to what is considered good in a particular context.

A range of Chinese words relate to the English word 'care', such as 关心 (guanxin, a term that captures the emotional engagement of caring) and 照顾 (zhaogu, referring to the more practical task of looking after someone or something). These terms relate to one another, because caring for something or someone in practical terms is often interpreted as an expression of emotional engagement. During Xi Jinping's first visit to Wuhan after the outbreak, for example, he said that the 'concrete actions' taken by the people of Wuhan had 'demonstrated the strength and spirit of China, as well as the Chinese people's love for their family and nation, which enables them to stick together through thick and thin'. In this case, President Xi thus sees the efforts made by the Wuhanese to contain the spread of the virus as an expression of their love for their family and nation. In a 2020 White Paper entitled 'Fighting COVID-19: China in Action', a connection is made between the state's efforts to contain the virus and its commitment to safeguard and protect its people:

Through painstaking efforts and tremendous sacrifice, and having paid a heavy price, China has succeeded in turning the situation around. In little more than a single month, the rising spread of the virus was contained; in around two months, the daily increase in domestic coronavirus cases had fallen to single digits; and in approximately three months, a decisive victory was secured in the battle to defend Hubei Province and its capital city of Wuhan. With these strategic achievements, China has protected its people's lives, safety and health, and made a significant contribution to safeguarding regional and global public health.

In this paragraph from the White Paper we can observe how taking concrete action to stop the virus (expressed through terms such as 'painstaking efforts' and paying 'a heavy price') is connected to being emotionally invested in people (and wanting to protect and safeguard them).

How to care and work towards what is good is particularly important in moments of crisis when the complexity of the governance of daily life is reduced to dealing with fallouts resulting from emergency situations such as putting out fires, organizing rescue efforts, or stopping the spread of a virus. The need for states to demonstrate their commitment to care is intensified by the intensely political consequences of their actions, since a government's performance in mitigating the consequences of a crisis can either bolster or damage a ruling party's popularity. This is true of liberal

democracies, where these effects have been a subject of frequent research, and results can be measured in election outcomes, and also in authoritarian contexts where crises can either lead to regime change or to a tightening of the grip on power. Scholars have argued that in addition to taking appropriate action, communication – or 'meaning making' – is of utmost importance for governments' success in gaining the support of the public when handling a crisis.¹¹

Moreover, previous studies conducted in China have emphasized the long history of the central role of propaganda in the country's campaign-based response to disaster. 12 These campaigns were often aimed at turning disasters into victories for the CCP, even when the specific disaster was caused by party policy, as in the case of the famine resulting from the Great Leap Forward.¹³ These campaigns successfully shifted the focus away from questions about responsibility, putting the spotlight on the government's actions to mitigate the consequences of the crisis, and introducing 'desirable' narratives about the crisis. Christian Sorace argues in his book on the Sichuan earthquake that it is important to take Chinese state discourse seriously – even if it is contested – because it shapes the ideological framework within which people make sense of their world. He explains that propaganda campaigns introduce state-approved narratives about disasters into communities, which subsequently take root in people's lives through repetition. 14 Such campaigns lay out the party line and validate the repression of voices that express opposing or critical views. One example is the distinction made between 'man-made' and 'natural' disasters and the framing of crises as natural disasters as part of a strategy to deflect blame. The importance given to these discursive choices is illustrated by the fact that China's Emergency Response Law of 2007 spells out which specific words may be used to refer to crises. 15 This relates to ideas about how citizens are expected to show care, and the division between desirable 'harmless and warm' civic engagement and unwanted 'angry activism'. 16 If caring about one's country is clearly defined as supporting one's government and contributing to the state's idea of working towards what is considered good, then challenging state discourse and approaches quickly falls into a category of unwanted and even abnormal behaviour.

Showing care thus includes efforts to elicit positive feelings of cooperating in a shared battle against the crisis, in which the state takes a leading role, and efforts to introduce ideas about how citizens can engage with the crisis in desirable ways, signalling the disapproval of other – more critical – forms of engagements. It refers to making visible the measures taken by a state to contain a crisis. One example of showing care through actions instead of words is the building of two emergency hospitals in just over a week in Wuhan. This was widely reported in the Chinese and international media as a testimony to the Chinese government's extraordinary efforts to contain COVID-19.¹⁷ Yet, as we see in the case of China, in an authoritarian context, narratives about care can also work to pre-empt critique of a state's approach after a crisis and introduce a normative framework for desirable ways in which citizens are expected to channel their own emotions about the crisis at hand. Because departing from this normative framework can have serious consequences (e.g. becoming subject to Internet abuse or even being sent to jail), narratives about care also work as a veil that obscures the government's intolerant attitude towards those who raise critical questions in times of crisis.

Framing and blaming

Scholars who have studied the Chinese government's response to crises have identified communication strategies that frame disasters in ways that avoid blame and promote patriotism and unity.¹⁸ Yihong Liu and Arjen Boin's analysis of the Chinese state's response to the Wenchuan earthquake shows that the government started by acknowledging the significance of the crisis and declaring its commitment to tackling it. Then it externalized the causes of the disaster to deflect its responsibility for them and evoked nationalist sentiments to stamp out criticism and intensify political support.¹⁹ Liu and Boin call this the 'rally around the flag' frame, which refers to language aimed at uniting the country through the challenge of mitigating the consequences of a disaster and inspiring citizens to contribute towards 'repairing their world'. This frame excludes critical perspectives by rendering these as unhelpful and unpatriotic, because it equates support for those in power with support for the victims of the crisis.²⁰

The 2020 White Paper mentioned earlier follows a communication strategy identical to that observed by Liu and Boin. In the first two sentences of the White Paper, the government emphasizes the gravity of the situation: 'The COVID-19 global pandemic is the most extensive to afflict humanity in a century. A serious crisis for the entire world, and a daunting challenge, it poses a grave threat to human life and health.' Then, it pledges its commitment to mitigating the consequences of the pandemic:

This is a war that humanity has to fight and win. Facing this unknown, unexpected, and devastating disease, China launched a resolute battle to prevent and control its spread. Making people's lives and health its first priority, China adopted extensive, stringent, and thorough containment measures, and has for now succeeded in cutting all channels for the transmission of the virus.

Finally, in the fifth sentence, it deflects responsibility by exogenizing the event (this is a natural disaster) and putting forward ideas that befit the rally around the flag frame: '1.4 billion Chinese people have exhibited enormous tenacity and solidarity in erecting a defensive rampart that demonstrates their power in the face of such natural disasters'.

Understandably, this communication strategy is met by a critical audience that challenges and contests its message. Studies of the Chinese Internet have shown how constant negotiation takes place between netizens and authorities that try to control conversations through mixed tactics including censorship and 'spreading positive energy'. A good example is the Chinese state's response to the massive outcry by Chinese netizens in the early days of the COVID-19 outbreak. These netizens lamented the tardiness of the initial response to the virus outbreak and accused the government of having been more concerned with managing its public image than with stopping the outbreak. A tidal wave of discontent, complaints, and sad stories about people who had become ill or lost loved ones swept through Chinese social media platforms. An event that induced the most anger was the death of Dr Li Wenliang, an ophthalmologist at the Central Hospital of Wuhan who had tried to alert authorities about the emergence of a new virus but received threats and expressions of disbelief in response. When Dr Li himself fell ill after contracting COVID-19, he posted a letter online that he had received from the local police. In this letter, the police accused him of 'making false comments'

and 'disrupting social order'. ²³ His subsequent death gave rise to an outpouring of grief and anger online.

In response, the Chinese government unleashed a wave of aggressive censorship combined with 'transmitting positive energy' by sending hundreds of reporters to Hubei Province to report positively on its response to the crisis.²⁴ Articles appeared in the Chinese media that strongly criticized Wuhan's local government for having let the outbreak get out of control,²⁵ and the central government announced an investigation into Dr Li's death by the country's highest anti-corruption agency, the National Supervisory Commission.²⁶ The report issued by the agency in March 2020 blamed the local Wuhan police, 'hostile forces with ulterior motives', and Dr Li himself for the consternation and anger surrounding his death. According to the report, Dr Li had not intended to disturb public order but had forwarded messages that 'did not fully correspond with the reality'.²⁷ Interestingly, the investigation seems to have been more concerned with why Dr Li's death ignited critical discussions online about the government's performance than with finding out why the authorities had not responded to early warnings of a virus outbreak. The role of the central government in suppressing Dr Li's early warnings was not critically evaluated. Instead, through this investigation the central government reestablished its own authority as a fair and essential force which brings justice and restores harmony at the local level.

Collaborative research

While travel restrictions following the COVID-19 outbreak made it impossible to do fieldwork across borders, the enormous impact of COVID-19 on societies worldwide also begged for researchers' attention. Since my earlier fieldwork in China's Hubei Province in 2015, 2016, and 2017, ²⁸ I have always stayed in close contact with my interlocutors via the Chinese social media application WeChat. We exchanged frequent messages, pictures, audio notes, and videos, and chatted on the phone and via videotext. It was through these channels that I followed my interlocutors' movements and experiences when COVID-19 broke out in Wuhan in January 2020. I have always had a particularly close relationship with Li, who took the photographs for this article. During my previous period of fieldwork, she had shown great interest in anthropology and in conducting research. The frequent conversations that we previously had about doing anthropological research formed the basis of our collaboration for this project.

Prompted by a call for COVID-19-themed films for a film festival, Li and I made a short film²⁹ about her return to work when lockdown was lifted. This project made us sensitive to the ways in which COVID-19 was visible in her daily surroundings and provided us with an opportunity to work together from a distance. Following from this project, Li started collecting pictures on her phone. Her assignment was to photograph everything that indicated the existence of COVID-19, driven by the question: how does this invisible virus become visible? Between April and September 2020, Li shared with me via WeChat photographs that she had taken as she moved around her workplace and the city. In total, Li took approximately 200 photographs of scenes where COVID-19 was visible in Wuhan. We analysed these photographs during our weekly chats, sharing our interpretation of the collected images and discovering categories and patterns of

repetition. We did not talk only about how the photographs made us feel, but Li also contextualized the photographs, describing the sites where the photos had been taken, adding ethnographic detail about how particular technologies were used, and how rules and regulations were implemented. We were sometimes surprised by each other's reactions to the photographs. For example, when I expressed unease at the images of banners announcing new rules and restrictions, gates and fences restricting mobility, and workers undergoing compulsory testing, Li responded with surprise and argued that I should interpret these measures as an expression of care. She said: 'They offer all that testing at no cost to their employees. They don't have to do that. It costs them a lot of money!' These moments of thinking through the differences between our interpretations were crucial for developing an analysis of what we were seeing and for elaborating the core ideas presented in this article.

After having collected images for a period of five months, a clear pattern emerged. The images could broadly be divided into 'communication' and 'technologies', with the latter also including low-tech measures such as gates and masks to prevent the spread of the virus. The most important change that we noticed as time went on was how people interacted with those technologies in an increasingly laissez-faire manner, particularly as temperatures rose during the summer and wearing masks became increasingly uncomfortable. For this article, I selected images that represented the categories we had identified and the diversity among them, as well as those that evoked ethnographic detail, which illustrated the tension between the intended and actual outcome of the use of technologies, for example, when screens in Li's factory canteen that were meant to separate workers brought them closer together.

Finally, in addition to my conversations with Li, my analysis was informed by online conversations with other interlocutors who regularly shared their views through WeChat on their country's approach to the COVID-19 outbreak. I asked them to share news stories that they found informative or interesting, as well as journal entries about important days or events. The topic of care repeatedly emerged in the conversations that followed from these exchanges, in which the Chinese anti-COVID measures were said to prove that 'the government cares about everyone's life, no matter what class you're in in this country', in contrast to the American government that 'cares more about the economy and its power over the world than its citizens'.³⁰

Visible dimensions of COVID-19

When analysing the images, we found two main recurring themes, namely, direct communication about the virus through posters and banners and different technologies for stopping the spread of the virus. These technologies include high-tech face and temperature scanners to detect infections and monitor movements as well as low-tech measures to prevent infection, including the use of protective clothing, disinfectants, and fences. In this article, I analyse these technologies as another mode of communication. Building on W. J. T. Mitchell's idea that 'visual culture is not limited to the study of images or media, but extends to everyday practices of seeing and showing', I studied the meanings communicated through the visibility of the technologies aimed at 'fighting COVID-19'. In the following sections, I use 12 images selected from the total sample to analyse how



Figure 1. Slogan on a Wuhan street corner reminding individuals of their responsibility in controlling the virus, 6 September 2020.

Notes: The slogan translates as 'fighting the virus starts with me'. Notice the use of army green for the background.

Source: Permission received from the owner of the photograph.

COVID-19 is rendered visible, despite its invisibility and its purported absence at the centre of the outbreak.

Communication about the virus

China has a long history of state communication through propaganda art. It has been noted however that this form of communication has changed through the decades. During the Maoist period, dramatic realistic drawings of model revolutionaries were particularly popular, whereas the reform era saw a rise in photomontages of images depicting modernization. Cartoons also have a long history as a popular means of mass communication in China, and their design has been strongly influenced by popular Japanese cartoon movies since the late 1990s.³² Direct communication about COVID-19 is visible in Wuhan through a variety of media, such as banners, posters, and signs placed in highly visible locations, including entrances to residential compounds and supermarkets, on public transport, and alongside busy roads and streets. These messages serve a practical and ideological function.

Figure 1 shows a slogan displayed on a Wuhan street corner: 'Fighting the virus starts with me'. Even though this message relies heavily on words to do the communicative work, the design is also meaningful. The font, colour, and simplicity of the design remind us of the army, evoking a sense of discipline, while the content of the message draws attention to the responsibility of individuals in this crisis. Reminding individuals of their responsibility in stopping the outbreak is one of the core themes in communication about



Figure 2. A poster in the factory where Li works, with instructions on how to prevent the spread of the virus and a warning against 'spreading rumours', 15 July 2020. Note: The author has blacked out the factory's name.

Source: Permission received from the owner of the photograph.

COVID-19 in Wuhan. One of the large red and white banners displayed on the grounds of the factory where Li works reads: 'Life is invaluable! Controlling this epidemic is our responsibility!'

Other key phrases that are part of the government's core message are repeated on posters displayed on the grounds of Li's factory. This illustrates the blurred lines between state and company communications and suggests that these posters serve multiple purposes. They not only show the factory's care for its workers, but also signal the factory's compliance with government regulations, and demonstrate its commitment to the state's mission of promoting positive communication about the virus. The poster in Figure 2 gives four tips for prevention: wash your hands, wear a mask, keep warm, and ventilate your room. But it also reminds us of the government's anti-rumour campaign: 'In the face of COVID-19, do not create rumours, do not believe rumours, and do not spread

rumours!' In addition to giving instructions on how to protect oneself and others physically from COVID-19, the poster also instructs the factory staff how to talk and think about the virus.

Spreading rumours became punishable by law in 2013, soon after President Xi took office.³³ Since then, scores of Chinese citizens – including Dr Li Wenliang – have been accused of spreading misinformation (classified by the state as 'rumours') and punished for doing so. According to Reporters sans frontières, Chinese and foreign journalists have also been jailed for doing this.³⁴ What a rumour is exactly has not been defined, which means that to deviate from the government's dominant narrative quickly puts one at risk of being accused of this crime.

The hostility towards spreading rumours is connected to the Chinese state's emphasis on following official discourse and using approved terminology when discussing crises in China, as well as to the division between desirable civic engagement and unwanted activism by citizens. Figure 2 shows that citizens are encouraged to share responsibility in overcoming the crisis at hand. The poster communicates the actions viewers can take towards restoring, sustaining, and improving their world (wear a mask, wash your hands). At the same time, it warns against talking and thinking critically about the disaster (do not believe or spread rumours). Such warnings are not without substance. Fang Fang, the author and Wuhan native who reported on her lockdown experiences, was subjected to a barrage of cyberattacks when she asked critical questions about how the COVID-19 crisis had been dealt with. Moreover, several citizen journalists have suffered severe consequences after reporting on the outbreak. One of them is Zhang Zhan, a 37-year-old former lawyer, whose reporting led to her being accused of 'picking quarrels and provoking trouble' and a four-year jail sentence.³⁵

There are also posters that highlight the role played by particular organizations in the earlier phases of virus containment. As Figure 3 shows, the managers of the factory where Li works placed a collage on a bulletin board about factory life, showing all the steps taken by the factory to prevent the transmission of the virus on its grounds. Titled 'Virus prevention and returning to work', the poster shows employees undergoing tests, people wearing masks, workers unloading supplies, leaders holding meetings, and guards using temperature scanners. The collection of photos, in which figures in full white plastic bodysuits are repeatedly portrayed, shows in a real-life documentary style the high level of seriousness with which the factory responded to the virus outbreak, or, in Li's words: 'all the sacrifices that were made by the factory'. This collage was part of a larger collection of stories and photos on display depicting the many ways in which the factory had contributed to the containment of the virus.

Other organizations used a similar strategy, albeit in different forms, to bring attention to the role they played in bringing COVID-19 to a halt. Figure 4 shows a cartoon poster on display in Wuhan's metro that depicts the metro as a superhero transporting materials to fight the virus. The superhero is cheered on by masked figures, including a child holding a sign with the popular slogan: 'Wuhan, be strong!'.³⁶ In the background there is the Yellow Crane Tower, a famous Wuhan landmark. The sweating hero pulls the cart with supplies as it moves towards a red banner inscribed with the word 'victory'.

By framing the Wuhan metro as a hero at the centre of this story of resistance to the virus, this poster tells us that the metro was an integral part of the government's overall



Figure 3. A documentary-style poster in the factory where Li works, 25 July 2020. Notes: Translation of the characters at the bottom of the pictures reads: 'Everybody has a responsibility in the fight against the virus'. The author has blacked out the factory's name. Source: Permission received from the owner of the photograph.

mission to stop the outbreak. It conveys a narrative about the crisis itself and about the role of the metro in achieving victory. The crisis is portrayed as a difficult challenge that can be overcome by painstaking work. The banner that the metro hero heads for suggests that this crisis will follow a linear trajectory with a clear beginning and ending. It also indicates that reaching the end point should be interpreted as a victory by those who participated in the effort of getting there. Reminding us of the rally around the flag, the Wuhanese depicted in the poster cheer in unison for the heroes that save them.

Figures 2 and 4 both show how cartoon figures are used to communicate messages about COVID-19. Cartoons were used to mobilize people to fight against the Japanese during the Second Sino-Japanese War (1937–45) because they were accessible to illiterate people and portrayed symbolism, history, and emotion even more powerfully than words.³⁷ Cartoon images can also form an innocuous facade for messages with a forceful



Figure 4. Poster in Wuhan's metro, 18 July 2020. Source: Permission received from the owner of the photograph.

intent, since they are often perceived to be 'cute' and 'friendly'.³⁸ Scholars of Japanese cuteness (kawaii) culture, which produces the type of cartoon images that we see on the Chinese propaganda posters, argue that cuteness does not only help to communicate forceful messages, but that by eliciting affective feelings such images also make viewers more attentive and improve their performance in tasks that require caution.³⁹ These scholars argue that humans respond to the baby schema, which refers to a set of characteristics commonly found in human and animal infants, including a relatively large head and eyes, a protruding forehead, and a small nose and mouth. Such depictions, these scholars argue, elicit feelings of tenderness that translate into cautious behaviour.⁴⁰

Scientists thus argue that kawaii characters have the power to inspire feelings of care. In Figures 2 and 4, the kawaii characters are not only portrayed as messengers of care; they also invite and encourage their audiences to take care of their nation and their city by caring for themselves and others. Figure 2 in particular spells out which actions can be taken to 'maintain, continue, and repair our "world". The other images document and celebrate caring actions taken by organizations to overcome this crisis and thereby encourage behaviours that contribute to achieving the shared mission of working towards what counts as good in this place and time: a COVID-19-free world.

Technologies for curtailing COVID-19

COVID-19 is also visible in Wuhan through a myriad of technologies aimed at detecting, monitoring, and curtailing the spread of the virus. In this section, I analyse the symbolism



Figure 5. Temperature scanner at the entrance to an office at the same Wuhan factory, 14 April 2020.

On the left: 'Preventing an outbreak starts with me. Correct hand-washing in seven steps.' On the right: 'Please take your temperature.' To ensure anonymity, the author blacked out the person's face on the scanner and other information.

Source: Permission received from the owner of the photograph.

inscribed onto daily living environments by the presence of these technologies. I start by analysing the technologies that aim to detect the virus by scanning people's temperatures and tracking people's movements to enable a targeted response in the case of a local outbreak.

Temperature scanners have become part of daily life in Wuhan ever since the lock-down measures were lifted. When people use public transport or enter residential compounds and company grounds, their temperature is taken either by machines or by guards with laser thermometers (Figures 5, 6, and 7). On the factory grounds where Li works, her temperature is measured many times a day in several different ways. There is a compulsory check through a computer that registers the temperature of those who enter the factory grounds, and thermal cameras screen people's temperatures when they eat in the canteen or pass through gates on the factory grounds. Figure 5 shows a temperature-measuring device installed at the entrance to Li's office.

In Figure 5, the temperature scanner is placed at the entrance to an office, next to a poster that provides hand-washing instructions and underneath a sign that reads: 'Please take your temperature'. The machine notes the location, the time, and the temperature measured, as well as the worker's name and worker ID number, which means that it is equipped with facial recognition software. The simple modern design of the temperature scanner reminds us of a tablet. Despite its convenient location at the entrance to an office area, Li notes that the scanner is generally ignored by office workers.

In contrast, the infrared scanners shown in Figure 6 that record workers' temperatures in the canteen are less visibly located, but cannot be evaded, because they scan the room constantly. However, because nobody observes the screens displaying the recorded



Figure 6. Screen connected to infrared temperature scanner in the canteen at the same Wuhan factory, 17 July 2020.

Source: Permission received from the owner of the photograph.



Figure 7. QR code displayed next to a residential compound in Wuhan, 25 July 2020. Source: Permission received from the owner of the photograph.

temperatures, it is unclear whether close attention is paid to the data gathered through these scanners.

Fighting COVID-19 by using modern technology is a recurrent theme in the communication by the Chinese state on containing the virus. In the 2020 White Paper, a section on prevention, control, and treatment titled 'Science and technology underpin China's efforts' starts as follows:

Science and technology are the sharp blade that humanity wields in the battle against disease. Such battles could not have been won without scientific advances and technological innovation. Confronted by COVID-19, a previously unknown virus, China has exploited the pioneering role of science and technology and fully applied the results of scientific and technical innovation in recent years.⁴²

This narrative not only depoliticizes the state's response to COVID-19 by presenting its decisions as science-based, but also claims that the efficacy of its approach to COVID-19 is proof of the country's past successes, transforming the time of the COVID crisis from one of political vulnerability to one of political opportunity. In this light, every scanner becomes a testament to the high-quality care that the Chinese state provides to its citizens. In a conversation with Li, I asked her whether she ever worries about her privacy with all these scanners monitoring her movements. Li responded: 'What's wrong with collecting this information if it helps to control the virus outbreak?' Far from being worried about the increased number of scanners and cameras in her life, she talked proudly about China's technologically advanced anti-COVID-19 measures, while frequently criticizing the Dutch government for not taking enough care of its people after hearing from me about the relatively lax response to COVID-19 in the Netherlands.

Collecting data on people's temperatures has been part of the Chinese strategy of virus containment since the early days of the lockdown, when all 11 million residents of Wuhan were asked to report their temperatures daily. However comprehensive such measures may seem, their effectiveness depends on a great number of factors, including people's honesty, their access to thermometers, and the reliability of temperature as an early indicator of virus infection. Recent studies by Australian researchers have questioned the effectiveness of this method, because it shows that many people who tested positive for COVID-19 did not have an elevated temperature. 43 Moreover, research on the effectiveness of thermal passenger screening in airports suggests that this method may fail to detect 46 per cent of cases as a result of the long incubation period of the virus and the proportion of asymptomatic infections. 44 On 29 February 2020, the World Health Organization therefore advised that temperature screening alone 'is not an effective way to stop [the] international spread' of COVID-19.45 Despite these studies' results pointing at the ineffectiveness of temperature scanning as a measure for preventing the spread of COVID-19, these scanners continued to be widely used in Wuhan. The perfunctory but large-scale collection of temperature data in Wuhan could thus be understood as a state performance aimed at conveying the comprehensiveness of the state's approach and providing a sense of security, even though on its own it does not contribute in any serious way to preventing the next outbreak.



Figure 8. QR code displayed in the Wuhan subway, 2 August 2020. Source: Permission received from the owner of the photograph.

A similar argument can be made about tracking people's movements to collect data to curtail local outbreaks. This system was launched by the Alibaba group on 11 February, when a health code was issued to all phone users through the Alipay phone application. He are end of that month it was reported that the system was in use in 200 Chinese cities. From then on, red, yellow or green QR codes determined people's freedom of movement. A green code allowed them freedom to move, a yellow one required a seven-day quarantine, and a red one indicated the need for a 14-day quarantine. Moving around cities without this phone application became increasingly complicated, since showing a green health code was a prerequisite for entering residential compounds and public spaces such as parks and supermarkets. The Alipay application tracks people's whereabouts through the location service on their mobile phones and their QR code scans on entering private buildings and public places. Figures 7 and 8 show these QR codes on display next to the entrance gate of a residential compound in Wuhan and in the Wuhan metro.

Similar to the temperature scanners, scanning these health QR codes is generally random and voluntary. There is no way of monitoring whether people are responding to the signs instructing them to scan the codes. It is difficult to know which data are harvested to generate the Alipay health codes, because this information is not public, yet it seems unlikely that the tracking system depends heavily on information collected through the QR codes, seeing that no effort is made to ensure that people scan them. It seems that the posters aim to provide a sense of security by making visible

that in this time of crisis, state care is provided through advanced technology. This is not to say that the state does not track people's movements in other ways, but to highlight the performative aspect of the posters in reminding citizens of a system of data collection that is otherwise invisible.

Masks, disinfectants, screens, and gates

During the first months after the Wuhan lockdown, wearing a mask was required everywhere in Wuhan, except inside one's own home. Yet, failing to wear a mask was not a fineable offence. Still, Li observed that despite the heat it was hard to spot an unmasked face during those first months after lockdown. Among my interlocutors, nobody had heard about people being fined or knew people who had refused to wear a mask. In response to my questions about how mask wearing was enforced, they asked: 'Why would people refuse to wear a mask if doing so prevents the spread of the virus?' In the Chinese media, I found only one story about a 44-year-old man who was detained after trying to enter the Shanghai subway system without a mask in February 2020.⁴⁷ This suggests that very few people refuse to wear masks, but consequences for those who do not wear masks can be severe.

However, the manner in which masks were worn on the streets of Wuhan revealed people's changing attitude towards the virus. The longer the interval during which the virus had not been detected, the more face masks were worn in a symbolic fashion: around the neck, hanging off an ear, or, as shown in Figure 9, under the nose, covering only the mouth.

The Western media sometimes claim that wearing masks had been a cultural norm in parts of Asia before COVID-19.⁴⁸ Li responded to this claim with surprise, asking 'Have you ever seen me wear a mask before?' Based on Li's response and my personal observations while living in China, I argue that mask wearing was not a widely accepted practice in China until the COVID-19 outbreak, except for in a few places in China; namely, the centres of big, internationally oriented cities such as Beijing and Shanghai, where wearing masks for protection against air pollution is relatively common.

This means that the post-outbreak prevalence of masks on the streets of Wuhan marks a change that people interpret as being a direct result of the COVID-19 outbreak. In conversations about post-lockdown measures in Wuhan, the complaints I heard most frequently pertained to the discomfort of wearing masks, particularly in Wuhan's hot summer: 'I always forget my mask'; 'My mask is too hot'; 'It makes my glasses fog up'; and 'It is hard to talk through a mask'. Yet wearing a mask in China is promoted as an act of care for those around you, signifying one's efforts to reduce the chance of spreading the virus. In post-lockdown Wuhan, the prevalence of masks is one of the most important factors that reminds people of the possible presence of the virus and of the actions that are being taken to prevent its spread. Wearing a mask is thus a visible representation of one's commitment to the shared national project of fighting COVID-19.

In this light, it is no surprise that being caught without a mask elicits feelings of shame. Particularly when temperatures rose to over 40°C during Wuhan's summer months, people became creative with different ways to wear their mask. Li, who was required to wear a mask all day long in her office, came to an understanding with



Figure 9. A girl in Wuhan wearing a mask covering only her mouth, 22 July 2020. Source: Permission received from the owner of the photograph.

colleagues at work. After sitting down to work, they would dangle their mask from their ear or wear it around their neck. Yet when Li tried this on a city bus in July 2020, she was publicly criticized by the bus inspector. She had taken off her mask when sitting at the back of the bus, hoping that nobody would notice. But when the inspector called her out and other passengers turned around to look at her, she felt embarrassed and quickly put on her mask.

Disinfectants are another form of technology that is omnipresent in Wuhan's post-lockdown landscape. Disinfecting liquids, in combination with posters or notes that provide instructions on how to use these products, are often placed at the entrances to public places and residential and working environments. Sometimes special machines are installed at the entrance to buildings for disinfecting the soles of shoes.

Figure 10 shows a bottle of disinfectant spray provided at a Wuhan shop with a note instructing customers to disinfect the soles of their shoes. A sign on the table reads: 'This shop has already been disinfected today' and a QR code is displayed for customers to scan. When Li took this photograph, she noted that very few people actually followed the



Figure 10. At a Wuhan shop, customers are asked to disinfect the soles of their shoes with a disinfectant spray, 15 April 2020.

Note: Translation of the notices: 'shoe sole disinfectant' and 'this shop has already been disinfected today'. Source: Permission received from the owner of the photograph.

instructions provided. The tension between the omnipresence of masks and disinfecting products and the casual attitude towards using these products hints at a negotiation between citizens and the state. There is a dominant narrative about national unity and a shared struggle against COVID-19, and the proof of this struggle is clearly visible in daily life. At the same time, people constantly seek out space to bend the rules slightly or ignore the instructions given to them. The fact that this space for negotiation exists tells us something about the function of these measures. In contrast to the period of complete lockdown when failure to follow the rules could lead to one's immediate arrest, measures in post-lockdown Wuhan are partly performative and part of a dynamic process of



Figure 11. Screens turn an area for communal eating into booths for individuals in the same Wuhan factory, 5 September 2020.

Source: Permission received from the owner of the photograph.

communication. Not only are the various technologies on display a testimony to the existence of a larger, ongoing technology-driven project of state care, they also function as channels through which actors, including citizens, small businesses, and large organizations, communicate their commitment to the state project of containing the virus, *even if* these technologies are used in a perfunctory manner and may not achieve much in terms of preventing viral infection.

One final example is fences and screens, which are used not only to separate, for example, workers and customers in supermarkets and bus drivers from their passengers, but also to separate people who work alongside one another for long periods of time. When Li returned to her office in April 2020, cardboard screens were used to separate the office desks. After a few weeks the cardboard screens were replaced with white plastic screens, creating a more permanent division between workers in the office. Similar screens were also installed in the canteen, turning areas for communal eating into rows of separate individual cubicles demarcated by screens (Figure 11).

On these screens, which are useful for stopping the transmission of droplets through sneezing and coughing, there are signs that instruct workers to scan a QR code to keep track of where they sit down for their meal. In the summer of 2020 this tracking system was rarely used, according to Li. And although many people ate behind the screens, Li and her friend have got used to squeezing into a space meant for one, so that they were able to chat and share their meal. For them, the barrier that was supposed to divide them



Figure 12. Local tradespeople sell their goods through the fence at the same Wuhan factory, 14 July 2020.

Source: Permission received from the owner of the photograph.

only brought them closer to one another. In a similar way, the fence that was supposed to seal off people in the factory grounds from their surroundings became a contact zone between workers and local tradespeople (Figure 12).

Before COVID-19, workers were able to enter and leave the fenced-off factory grounds by showing their workers' ID. Outside the factory gate, a few stalls popped up every day, where local vendors sold the factory workers their wares, which ranged from socks to fruit, and from headphones to hot meals. Around the corner were a dozen small eateries where workers could grab a bite when they got tired of the food served in the canteen. Yet after the lockdown, workers' mobility was severely restricted, because they now needed special permission from the human resources department to leave the factory grounds. The fence surrounding the factory now locked workers in to reduce chances of their bringing the virus onto the factory grounds. Yet the fence did not successfully prevent contact between workers and the outside world. Using an online payment system, vendors met workers at the fence and sold their hot meals and fruit through the openings underneath the fence.

Conclusion

We don't know how long this will take Or what costs we will have to pay

but there is one thing that is 100 per cent certain

That is: we are going to win this war, in the end

because that is what we have been doing for the past 1000 years

And that's what makes us the greatest nation ever

It's only by going through dark moments that we can separate the greatest from the great

And in dark times we always fought together

No matter how strong our enemy was

or how impossible a thing was to win

We just keep fighting, because we are all fighters

When all of this is over

We'll have another great heroic story to tell our children and grandchildren

And they will tell the next generations

This is how we will pass this great spirit on

And keep it alive forever (Li, excerpt from an audio note, 16 March 2020)

These are the final sentences of a five-minute audio note that Li sent to me from Wuhan on 16 March 2020. She wrote it while spending her days alone in her boyfriend's apartment during the lockdown. It was a way for her to practise her English and put some of her feelings into words. The poem evokes the nationalist sentiment described as part of the rally around the flag because it frames the outbreak of COVID-19 as one of many adversaries that China and its people have had to overcome on their way to becoming 'the greatest nation ever'.

This poem summarizes the ideological narrative that was put forward by the Chinese state after it became clear that addressing the COVID-19 outbreak could no longer be avoided. In that moment, the Chinese state rolled out a campaign-based crisis response that treated this crisis as a unique opportunity to prove the superiority of its political system on a global stage in a time of a particularly tense relationship between China and the United States. The chosen communication strategy deflected responsibility for the outbreak and evoked nationalist sentiment, presenting the COVID-19 epidemic as a natural disaster that could not have been prevented and that could be stopped only through national unity and cooperation. In addition to textual expressions of commitment to the national project of stopping COVID-19, the urban landscape of Wuhan also changed rapidly as visual representations of commitment to this project on various scales popped up left, right, and centre. In this article, I have analysed these representations as expressions of care that have various functions, including showcasing the state's competence in dealing with the crisis (as proof of the superiority of its political system), avoiding blame in its decentralized political system, and introducing a dominant ideological narrative that spells out desirable ways in which citizens can engage with the crisis. This ideology promotes the view that citizens can show care and love for their nation by contributing to the national project of stopping the spread of the virus, whereas questioning the state's approach is stigmatized as spreading rumours and thus unpatriotic, as exemplified by the accusations made against the lawyer Zhang Zhan.

The analysis presented in this article is based on conversations I had with Li about how to interpret the ways in which COVID-19 could be seen in Wuhan after the lockdown. Clearly, most of the visible signs of the virus are in the form of measures to prevent its spread. These signs are a constant reminder of its threat as well as the state's

high-tech strategies to prevent further outbreaks. These strategies are built upon the rapid technological developments that have taken place in China in recent years, such as digital payment systems, the rise of tech giants such as Alibaba and Tencent, and the widespread use of artificial intelligence. Taking this moment to showcase the Chinese state's ability to provide care and protection through advanced technologies in the face of a global health crisis is a prime example of a government turning a time of crisis into a political opportunity.

Notes

I am thankful to Li for her support of my research and her endless enthusiasm for undertaking projects together. I am also grateful for the constructive and interesting comments provided by the anonymous reviewers and for Jeroen de Kloet's encouragement and inspiration. I thank the Dutch Research Council for its financial support. Finally, I want to express my heartfelt thanks to Carole Pearce for her writing support and my appreciation for the editorial support from the *China Information* team.

- See, for example, Maria Mies, Patriarchy & Accumulation on a World Scale: Women in the International Division of Labour, London: Zed Books, 1998; Amrita Pande, Wombs in Labor: Transnational Commercial Surrogacy in India, New York: Columbia University Press, 2014.
- Joan C. Tronto, Caring Democracy: Markets, Equality, and Justice, New York: New York University Press, 2013.
- 3. See Allan McConnell and Alastair Stark, Foot-and-mouth 2001: The politics of crisis management, *Parliamentary Affairs* 55(4), 2002: 664–81; A. Cooper Drury and Richard Stuart Olson, Disasters and political unrest: An empirical investigation, *Journal of Contingencies and Crisis Management* 6(3), 1998: 153–61; and Arjen Boin et al., *The Politics of Crisis Management: Public Leadership Under Pressure*, 2nd edn, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2016.
- For an explanation of how the Chinese response translated into increased support for the CCP, see Mercy A. Kuo, Investigating China: Covid-19 and the CCP: Insights from Xun Zhou, *The Diplomat*, 19 May 2020, https://thediplomat.com/2020/05/investigating-china-covid-19-and-the-ccp/, accessed 24 September 2020.
- For example, Capacity of state in China to deal with epidemic far more developed than Western govt: Martin Jacques, Global Times, 1 March 2020, https://www.globaltimes.cn/ content/1181178.shtml, accessed 24 September 2020.
- 6. Li is a pseudonym.
- Annemarie Mol and Anita Hardon, Caring, in John R. Bowen et al. (eds) *Pragmatic Inquiry:* Critical Concepts for Social Sciences, Abingdon, UK: Routledge, 2021, 185–204.
- 8. Highlights of President Xi's inspection to Wuhan, 11 March 2020, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-03/11/c_138863849.htm, accessed 22 February 2021.
- The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, Fighting Covid-19: China in Action, June 2020, http://english.www.gov.cn/atts/stream/files/5edc549dc6d0cc300 eea778c, accessed 29 September 2020.
- See McConnell and Stark, Foot-and-mouth 2001; Drury and Olson, Disasters and political unrest.
- 11. Boin et al., The Politics of Crisis Management.
- 12. Lauri Paltemaa, Managing Famine, Flood and Earthquake in China: Tianjin, 1958–85, Abingdon, UK: Routledge, 2016, 173; Christian P. Sorace, Shaken Authority: China's Communist Party and the 2008 Sichuan Earthquake, Ithaca, NY: Cornell University

Press, 2017; and Bin Xu, *The Politics of Compassion: The Sichuan Earthquake and Civic Engagement in China*, Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2017.

- 13. Paltemaa, Managing Famine, Flood and Earthquake in China, 173.
- 14. Sorace, Shaken Authority, 9.
- 15. Ibid., 2.
- 16. Xu, The Politics of Compassion, 15.
- 17. Sophie Williams, Coronavirus: How can China build a hospital so quickly?, BBC, 31 January 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-51245156, accessed 22 September 2020; Yang Wanli and Zhou Lihua, Wuhan hospital built for outbreak starts to treat patients, *China Daily*, 4 February 2020, https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202002/04/WS5e38c646a3101282172749e1.html, accessed 22 September 2020.
- 18. Yihong Liu and Arjen Boin, Framing a mega-disaster: Political rhetoric and the Wenchuan earthquake, *Safety Science* 125, 2020, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2020.104621, accessed 10 May 2021; Jiacheng Liu, From social drama to political performance: China's multi-front combat with the Covid-19 epidemic, *Critical Asian Studies* 52(4), 2020: 473–93; Paltemaa, *Managing Famine, Flood and Earthquake in China*; Sorace, *Shaken Authority*; and Xu, *Politics of Compassion*.
- 19. Liu and Boin, Framing a mega-disaster, 6.
- 20. Ibid., 6.
- 21. See, for example, Jian Lin and Jeroen de Kloet, Platformization of the unlikely creative class: Kuaishou and Chinese digital cultural production, Social Media + Society 5(4), 2019, https://doi.org/10.1177/2056305119883430, accessed 10 May 2021; Guobin Yang, The Power of the Internet in China: Citizen Activism Online, New York: Columbia University Press, 2009.
- 22. Liu, From social drama to political performance.
- 23. Ibid., 8.
- 24. Ibid.
- 25. Li Hongbing 李泓冰, 人民网评: 面对疫情,任何侥幸都可能夺人性命 (People's Daily Online commentary: Facing the pandemic, taking chances can result in fatalities), 人民 网 (People's Daily Online), 21 January 2020, http://opinion.people.com.cn/n1/2020/0121/c1003-31559122.html, accessed 28 September 2020.
- 26. Andrew Green, Li Wenliang, The Lancet 395(10225), 2020: 682.
- China releases investigation report on issues concerning Dr. Li Wenliang, 20 March 2020, http://www.china.org.cn/china/2020-03/20/content_75836863.htm, accessed 29 September 2020.
- 28. I conducted my PhD research among rural Chinese youth who migrated to Wuhan to pursue higher education. I conducted research for 11 consecutive months from 2015 to 2016 and returned for three weeks in 2017.
- 29. To view the film, see https://www.human.nl/speel~VPWON_1315851~fijn-weekend-in-wuhan-2doc-kort~.html, accessed 2 June 2021.
- 30. These are quotes from a WeChat conversation with one interlocutor (a young woman from Hubei Province living in Shenzhen) on 4 May 2020. These messages were sent to me in English.
- 31. W. J. T. Mitchell, Showing seeing: A critique of visual culture, *Journal of Visual Culture* 1(2), 2002: 170.
- 32. Stefan R. Landsberger, Learning by what example? Educational propaganda in twenty-first-century China, *Critical Asian Studies* 33(4), 2001: 541–71.
- Jonathan Kaiman, China cracks down on social media with threat of jail for 'online rumours', The Guardian, 10 September 2013, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/sep/10/china-social-media-jail-rumours, accessed 26 September 2020.

- 34. From snake to dog, five dark years for journalism in China, 14 February 2018, https://www.ecoi.net/de/dokument/1424478.html, accessed 29 September 2020.
- 35. Coronavirus: Chinese citizen journalist faces jail for Wuhan reporting, BBC, 17 November 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-54969682, accessed 12 April 2021.
- 36. '武汉, 加油!' literally means 'Wuhan, add oil!'; 'add oil' is a common phrase of encouragement in China.
- 37. Chang-Tai Hung, The fuming image: Cartoons and public opinion in late Republican China, 1945 to 1949, *Comparative Studies in Society and History* 36(1), 1994: 122–45.
- 38. Ibid., 124; Qin Lei, Animating political communication in digital China, *Lingue Culture Mediazioni* 5(2), 2018: 73–95.
- 39. Hiroshi Nittono et al., The power of *kawaii*: Viewing cute images promotes a careful behavior and narrows attentional focus, *PloS One* 7(9), 2012, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0046362, accessed 10 May 2021.
- 40. Ibid.
- 41. Fisher and Tronto, Toward a feminist theory of caring, 40.
- 42. The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, Fighting Covid-19, 42.
- 43. Biswadev Mitra et al., Temperature screening has negligible value for control of Covid-19, *Emergency Medicine Australasia* 32(5), 2020: 867–9.
- Billy J. Quilty et al., Effectiveness of airport screening at detecting travellers infected with novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV), *Eurosurveillance* 25(5), 2020, https://doi.org/10.2807/1560-7917.ES.2020.25.5.2000080, accessed 10 May 2021.
- 45. World Health Organization, Updated WHO recommendations for international traffic in relation to Covid-19 outbreak, 29 February 2020, https://www.who.int/news-room/articles-detail/updated-who-recommendations-for-international-traffic-in-relation-to-covid-19-outbreak#:~:text=Temperature%20screening%20alone%2C%20at%20exit, antipyretics%3B%20in%20addition%2C%20such%20measures, accessed 27 September 2020.
- 46. According to CNN Business, Alipay provides only the platform and tech assistance, while the system is developed and run by government agencies. Nectar Gan and David Culver, China is fighting the coronavirus with a digital QR code. Here's how it works, CNN, 16 April 2020, https://edition.cnn.com/2020/04/15/asia/china-coronavirus-qr-code-intl-hnk/index.html, accessed 29 September 2020.
- 47. Chen Huizhi, Metro passenger detained for refusing to wear a mask, Shine, 8 February 2020, https://www.shine.cn/news/metro/2002081545/, accessed 28 September 2020.
- 48. Tessa Wong, Coronavirus: Why some countries wear face masks and others don't, BBC, 12 May 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-52015486, accessed 28 September 2020.

References

- Boin, Arjen, et al. (2016) *The Politics of Crisis Management: Public Leadership Under Pressure*. 2nd edn. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Capacity of state in China to deal with epidemic far more developed than Western govt: Martin Jacques (2020) *Global Times*, 1 March. https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1181178.shtml, accessed 24 September 2020.
- Chen, Huizhi (2020) Metro passenger detained for refusing to wear a mask. Shine, 8 February. https://www.shine.cn/news/metro/2002081545/, accessed 28 September 2020.
- China releases investigation report on issues concerning Dr. Li Wenliang (2020) 20 March. http://www.china.org.cn/china/2020-03/20/content 75836863.htm, accessed 29 September 2020.

Coronavirus: Chinese citizen journalist faces jail for Wuhan reporting (2020) BBC, 17 November. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-54969682, accessed 12 April 2021.

- Drury, A. Cooper and Olson, Richard Stuart (1998) Disasters and political unrest: An empirical investigation. *Journal of Contingencies and Crisis Management* 6(3): 153–61.
- Fisher, Berenice and Tronto, Joan (1990) Toward a feminist theory of caring. In: Abel, Emily K. and Nelson, Margaret K. (eds) *Circles of Care: Work and Identity in Women's Lives*. Albany: State University of New York Press, 35–62.
- From snake to dog, five dark years for journalism in China (2018) 14 February. https://www.ecoi.net/de/dokument/1424478.html, accessed 29 September 2020.
- Gan, Nectar and Culver, David (2020) China is fighting the coronavirus with a digital QR code. Here's how it works. CNN, 16 April. https://edition.cnn.com/2020/04/15/asia/china-coronavirus-qr-code-intl-hnk/index.html, accessed 29 September 2020.
- Green, Andrew (2020) Li Wenliang. The Lancet 395(10225): 682.
- Highlights of President Xi's inspection to Wuhan (2020) 11 March. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-03/11/c_138863849.htm, accessed 22 February 2021.
- Hung, Chang-Tai (1994) The fuming image: Cartoons and public opinion in late Republican China, 1945 to 1949. *Comparative Studies in Society and History* 36(1): 122–45.
- Kaiman, Jonathan (2013) China cracks down on social media with threat of jail for 'online rumours'. The Guardian, 10 September. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/sep/10/china-social-media-jail-rumours, accessed 26 September 2020.
- Kuo, Mercy A. (2020) Investigating China: Covid-19 and the CCP: Insights from Xun Zhou. *The Diplomat*, 19 May. https://thediplomat.com/2020/05/investigating-china-covid-19-and-the-ccp/, accessed 24 September 2020.
- Landsberger, Stefan R. (2001) Learning by what example? Educational propaganda in twenty-first-century China. *Critical Asian Studies* 33(4): 541–71.
- Li, Hongbing 李泓冰 (2020) 人民网评: 面对疫情,任何侥幸都可能夺人性命 (People's Daily Online commentary: Facing the pandemic, taking chances can result in fatalities). 人民网 (People's Daily Online), 21 January. http://opinion.people.com.cn/n1/2020/0121/c1003-31559122.html, accessed 28 September 2020.
- Lin, Jian and Kloet, Jeroen de (2019) Platformization of the unlikely creative class: *Kuaishou* and Chinese digital cultural production. *Social Media* + *Society* 5(4). https://doi.org/10.1177/2056305119883430, accessed 10 May 2021.
- Liu, Jiacheng (2020) From social drama to political performance: China's multi-front combat with the Covid-19 epidemic. *Critical Asian Studies* 52(4): 473–93.
- Liu, Yihong and Boin, Arjen (2020) Framing a mega-disaster: Political rhetoric and the Wenchuan earthquake. Safety Science 125. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2020.104621, accessed 10 May 2021.
- McConnell, Allan and Stark, Alastair (2002) Foot-and-mouth 2001: The politics of crisis management. *Parliamentary Affairs* 55(4): 664–81.
- Mies, Maria (1998) Patriarchy & Accumulation on a World Scale: Women in the International Division of Labour. London: Zed Books.
- Mitchell, W. J. T. (2002) Showing seeing: A critique of visual culture. *Journal of Visual Culture* 1(2): 165–81.
- Mitra, Biswadev, et al. (2020) Temperature screening has negligible value for control of Covid-19. *Emergency Medicine Australasia* 32(5): 867–9.
- Mol, Annemarie and Hardon, Anita (2021) Caring. In: Bowen, John R., et al. (eds) *Pragmatic Inquiry: Critical Concepts for Social Sciences*. Abingdon, UK: Routledge, 185–204.

- Nittono, Hiroshi, et al. (2012) The power of *kawaii*: Viewing cute images promotes a careful behavior and narrows attentional focus. *PloS One* 7(9). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0046362, accessed 10 May 2021.
- Paltemaa, Lauri (2016) Managing Famine, Flood and Earthquake in China: Tianjin, 1958–85. Abingdon, UK: Routledge.
- Pande, Amrita (2014) Wombs in Labor: Transnational Commercial Surrogacy in India. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Qin, Lei (2018) Animating political communication in digital China. *Lingue Culture Mediazioni* 5(2): 73–95.
- Quilty, Billy J., et al. (2020) Effectiveness of airport screening at detecting travellers infected with novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV). *Eurosurveillance* 25(5). https://doi.org/10.2807/1560-7917. ES.2020.25.5.2000080, accessed 10 May 2021.
- Sorace, Christian P. (2017) Shaken Authority: China's Communist Party and the 2008 Sichuan Earthquake. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press.
- The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China (2020) Fighting Covid-19: China in action. June. http://english.www.gov.cn/atts/stream/files/5edc549dc6d0cc300ee a778c, accessed 29 September 2020.
- Tronto, Joan C. (2013) Caring Democracy: Markets, Equality, and Justice. New York: New York University Press.
- Williams, Sophie (2020) Coronavirus: How can China build a hospital so quickly? BBC, 31 January. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-51245156, accessed 22 September 2020.
- Wong, Tessa (2020) Coronavirus: Why some countries wear face masks and others don't. BBC, 12 May. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-52015486, accessed 28 September 2020.
- World Health Organization (2020) Updated WHO recommendations for international traffic in relation to Covid-19 outbreak. 29 February. https://www.who.int/news-room/articles-detail/updated-who-recommendations-for-international-traffic-in-relation-to-covid-19-outbreak#:~:text=Temperature%20screening%20alone%2C%20at%20exit,ant-ipyretics%3B%20in%20addition%2C%20such%20measures, accessed 27 September 2020.
- Xu, Bin (2017) The Politics of Compassion: The Sichuan Earthquake and Civic Engagement in China. Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- Yang, Guobin (2009) *The Power of the Internet in China: Citizen Activism Online*. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Yang, Wanli and Zhou, Lihua (2020) Wuhan hospital built for outbreak starts to treat patients. *China Daily*, 4 February. https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202002/04/WS5e38c646a 3101282172749e1.html, accessed 22 September 2020.